Finding Aid to the

#### Newspaper Clipping Collection: The Superintendency of LeRoy R. Brown February 17, 1974- March 23, 1975

Ву

Jennifer R. Clark

Record Unit 119.08 Museum Catalog No. 9171

Jefferson National Expansion Memorial National Park Service St. Louis, Missouri

September 2013

Cover illustration: LeRoy Brown, JNEM Visual Image Collection VPRI-1027

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

Preface	iv
Acknowledgments	v
Introduction to the Collection	1
Arrangement	3
Container Listing:	
Series 119.08 The Superintendency of LeRoy R. Brown	4

### PREFACE

Jefferson National Expansion Memorial was established by Executive Order 7253, signed by President Franklin D. Roosevelt on December 21, 1935. The park was created to commemorate St. Louis' role in the westward expansion of the United States, specifically mentioning the site as the location of "the Spanish Colonial office where, during the administration of Thomas Jefferson the Upper Louisiana Purchase was transferred to the United States; the Government House at which, on March 9, 1804, Capt. Amos Stoddard of the United States Army took formal possession of the Louisiana Purchase and raised the American flag; the old French Cathedral of St. Louis, earliest home of religion on the western bank of the Mississippi; the place where Laclede and Chouteau established the first civil government west of the Mississippi; the place where Lafayette was received by a grateful people; the places where the Santa Fe, the Oregon, and other trails originated; the place where Lewis and Clark prepared for their trip of discovery and exploration; and the Court House in which the Dred Scott case was tried."

Jefferson National Expansion Memorial collects and preserves archival materials that document the exploration and settlement of the American West, and particularly the role of St. Louis as the Gateway to the West. These manuscripts and records are collected as an extension of the three dimensional holdings of Jefferson National Expansion Memorial, further explaining and describing the artifact collections, and perhaps supplanting them when objects are lacking or unavailable. The human dimensions of the park's holdings are strengthened through the acquisition of personal correspondence, diaries, journals, sketchbooks, and photograph albums. These materials, along with records that document the administrative history of the park, comprise valuable and irreplaceable reference sources for historians and other scholars.

The Jefferson National Expansion Memorial Archives was formally organized in 1988 to insure the protection of these unique collections, and to make them available to the public. A small reference library is also available, containing nearly 4000 titles on westward expansion, American Indians, St. Louis history, and the National Park Service. Researchers wishing to visit the Library and Archives are invited to email, call or write to make the necessary arrangements.

Thomas A. Bradley Superintendent

Jefferson National Expansion Memorial 11 North Fourth Street St. Louis, MO 63102 314-655-1600 www.nps.gov/jeff

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Jefferson National Expansion Memorial Archives is thankful for the financial support provided by the Jefferson National Parks Association. The preservation and processing of *RU 119.08 Newspaper Clipping Collection: The Superintendency of LeRoy R. Brown* would not have been possible without the generous financial contributions made by the Association.

The Archives would like to acknowledge the late Clarence Vogel and the late Gene Glasscock, longtime National Park Service volunteers, who helped to process the collection.

Jennifer R. Clark Archivist

# INTRODUCTION TO THE COLLECTION

Since the creation of the memorial, staff members of Jefferson National Expansion Memorial, (JNEM) have saved newspaper clippings related to the memorial, the riverfront, staff members, the National Park Service in St. Louis and other topics related to the memorial. In order to make the newspaper clippings collection finding aids a useable size and because the collection continues to grow, the archivist broke the collection into subsections divided into the terms of superintendents. This ninth section covers the second administration of LeRoy R. Brown, both fifth and eighth superintendent of Jefferson National Expansion Memorial. (The first section includes the time before a superintendent was named.) The previous sections of the collection are:

- RU 119.00 Creation of the Memorial, September 1929-May 1936
- RU 119.01 The Superintendency of John L. Nagle, June 1936-November 15, 1940
- RU 119.02 The Superintendency of Julian C. Spotts, November 16, 1940-January 31, 1959
- RU 119.03 The Superintendency of George B. Hartzog, Jr., February 1, 1959-August 25, 1962
- RU 119.04 The Superintendency of H. Raymond Gregg, August 16, 1962-July 31, 1965
- RU 119.05 The Superintendency of LeRoy R. Brown, August 1, 1965-December 29, 1968
- RU 119.06 The Superintendency of Harry W. Pfanz, December 30, 1968-January 12, 1971
- RU119.07 The Superintendency of Ivan D. Parker, January 13, 1971-February 16, 1974

LeRoy R. Brown (1915-1997) served as Superintendent of JNEM from 1965 to 1968 and again from 1974 to 1975. Brown was born April 8, 1915, in Council Bluffs, Iowa, and began government service in 1942 in the General Accounting Office in Washington, D.C. He transferred to the National Park Service in 1943, and came to St. Louis in June 1963 as Assistant Superintendent of JNEM. JNEM's Superintendent, H. Raymond Gregg, was assigned to other projects for the NPS, leaving Brown to act as a *de facto* contracting manager for the Arch construction project. Brown was finally appointed Superintendent of JNEM on August 1, 1965. For all intents and purposes, LeRoy Brown was the Superintendent of the park during the constructed. Mr. Brown moved to the Regional Office in Omaha in 1968, but was later brought back to JNEM as a retired annuitant for one year as Superintendent from 1974-1975. Mr. Brown died in St. Louis in 1997. A separate interview with Mr. Brown is available in the Jefferson National Expansion Memorial Library.

Some of the notable events that took place in Brown's second Superintendency include: planning for the Museum of Westward Expansion and exhibits at the Old Courthouse, the celebration of the five millionth visitor to the Gateway Arch, concerts at

the Arch by the St. Louis Symphony and the Army Jazz Ensemble, the one hundredth anniversary of the completion of the Eads Bridge and planning for the country's bicentennial including a series of concerts called BHAM (Bicentennial Horizons of American Music).

(Biographical information provided by park historian Robert J. Moore, Jr.)

Information from this collection must be properly cited, whether used in publication or in other formats. In the case of this particular collection, the name of the publication should also be cited. The proper format for this collection is:

National Park Service Jefferson National Expansion Memorial Archives RU 119.08 Newspaper Clipping Collection: The Superintendency of LeRoy R. Brown Box\_\_, Folder\_\_

Researchers are advised that before records, photographs, and any other unpublished materials from this collection can be published or exhibited, permission from the National Park Service must be obtained in writing.

## ARRANGEMENT

For the sake of ease in use of the finding aid and because this collection will continue to grow, the newspaper clipping collection is divided into sections by superintendent's tenure. Each section will begin on the day the new superintendent reported for duty. Because there occasionally was a gap between the departure of one superintendent and the arrival of the next, this will mean the section continues after the formal departure of the superintendent. This ninth section of the newspaper clippings collection covers the administration of the eighth superintendent of Jefferson National Expansion Memorial, LeRoy R. Brown.

This collection of newspaper clippings is arranged in chronological order. The name of the article is listed, followed by the name of the publication in which it appeared. Some articles were found in the collection with no citation and no publication name is known, so none is listed. If the article includes an image, Jefferson National Expansion Memorial cannot give the rights to reproduce those images. The rights seeker will need to contact the original publication for permission to use images. Articles without a known specific date of the month of publication appear at the end of the month and articles without a known month of publication appear at the end of the year. Due to the idiosyncratic nature of capitalization in article titles from newspaper to newspaper, titles have been capitalized using the Associated Press standard for title case capitalization

Because the finding aids to this collection will be quite large, and because the topics are all quite similar and related, there is no index to this collection. Researchers wishing to conduct a word search on the finding aid may obtain the finding aid in document format from the website at http://www.nps.gov/jeff/historyculture/archival-collections.htm or contact the archivist for assistance.

### **CONTAINER LISTING**

#### Series 119.08 The Superintendency of LeRoy Brown

#### <u>Box 1</u>

Folder 1	February 17-March, 1974
	"Federal Grant Approved for New County Park" <i>St. Louis Post-Dispatch</i> February 17, 1974
	"Using the Wainwright" <i>St. Louis Post-Dispatch</i> February 17, 1974
	"Center Contract Awarded by City" <i>St. Louis Post-Dispatch</i> February 19, 1974
	"State Wants to Buy Wainwright Bldg." <i>St. Louis Post-Dispatch</i> February 21, 1974
	"\$3,000,000 Civil Aid Sought for Center" <i>St. Louis Post-Dispatch</i> February 22, 1974
	"Division Chairman Named for Arts Fund Campaign" February 22, 1974
	"Wainwright Site Picked for State Office Complex" <i>St. Louis Globe-Democrat</i> February 23, 1974
	"The State Downtown" <i>St. Louis Post-Dispatch</i> February 24, 1974
	"Wainwright Building Renewal Still Faces Hurdles" <i>St. Louis Post-Dispatch</i> February 24, 1974
	"Governor Favors Wainwright for State Offices" <i>St. Louis Globe-Democrat</i> February 25, 1974

"Irish Name Committee for St. Pat Parade" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* February 25, 1974

"Siren Test Scheduled for March 4, 1974" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* February 25, 1974

"St. Louis Has Much to Offer, Says Outsider" St. Louis Globe-Democrat February 26, 1974

"Wainwright Building Proposed as Investment" St. Louis Post-Dispatch February 26, 1974

"City Gives \$50,000 to Symphony" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* February 27, 1974

"Costume Exhibition Set at Historical Society" South County Journal, St. Louis February 27, 1974

"Everglades Canoe Trails" St. Louis Post-Dispatch February 27, 1974

"Legislators Question Wainwright Proposal" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* February 27, 1974

"Mayor Williams of E. St. Louis Is Hospitalized" St. Louis Post-Dispatch February 27, 1974

"Treasures Galore Found in St. Louis" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* February 28, 1974

"Wainwright Building Ideal for State Office Center in Inner City" St. Louis Argus February 28, 1974

"Boatmen's, Equitable Form Joint Venture on New Tower" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* March 1, 1974 "Get Away' Vacations in Missouri" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* March 1, 1974

"The Wainwright Model" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* March 1, 1974

"Concert at Arch" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* March 4, 1974

"Arts and Education Fund Gets \$150,000 Challenge" St. Louis Post-Dispatch March 5, 1974

"Convention Center Bonds Ruled Valid" St. Louis Post-Dispatch March 5, 1974

"Center Bids by June, Poelker Says" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* March 6, 1974

"Four Hands at Piano for New Music Circle" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* March 6, 1974

"New Member Named to Arch Commission" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* March 6, 1974

"Semkow Is Appointed to Succeed Susskind" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* March 6, 1974

"Good Morning News" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* March 7, 1974

"Piano Duo Gives Concert at Arch Theater" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* March 7, 1974

"Symphony Names New Director" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* March 7, 1974 "The City's New Convention Center" St. Louis Post-Dispatch March 9, 1974

"The Weedman of Alcatraz" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* March 9, 1974

"Bicentennial Head" St. Louis Post-Dispatch March 10, 1974

"How Wainwright Restoration Looks From New York" St. Louis Post-Dispatch March 10, 1974

"Incentive for Art" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* March 10, 1974

"National Landmark Designated" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* March 10, 1974

"Nixon Radio Talk on Bicentennial" St. Louis Post-Dispatch March 10, 1974

"Nixon Bicentennial Appeal" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* March 11, 1974

"Wainwright Building's Life Owed to Missouri's Vision" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis March 13, 1974

"Wainwright Challenge" March 15, 1974

"Camelot Chairman" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* March 17, 1974

"100 Years at the Bar" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* March 18, 1974 "Ivan Parker Named Bicentennial Director" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis March 19, 1974

"Couple Convicted of Poaching in Federal Park" St. Louis Globe-Democrat March 20, 1974

"Couple Found Guilty of Poaching Deer" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* March 20, 1974

"One Thousand Yellow Balloons" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* March 20, 1974

"Hickel Enters Race" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* March 21, 1974

"Hickel to Run for Alaska Governorship" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis March 21, 1974

"Convention Center Work Will Affect Traffic" St. Louis Post-Dispatch March 24, 1974

"Old Courthouse Tours to Begin" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* March 24, 1974

"Downtown Traffic Detours" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* March 25, 1974

"U.S. to Import Theater in 1976" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* March 26, 1974

"White House-G. Douglas Hofe, Jr." *Federal Times* March 27, 1974

"Concern for Bears in Park" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* March 31, 1974 "U.S. Park Service Warns of Hazards" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* April 1, 1974

"Mallinckrodt and Ralston Treat Community Differently" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* April 3, 1974

"Belle Is Sold to Streckfus Boat Company" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* April 3, 1974

"Ground Breaking for Center as Poelker Lows Ahead" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* April 3, 1974

"Streckfus Buys Mississippi Belle" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis April 3, 1974

"Morton Announces Fuel Program" St. Louis Post-Dispatch April 4, 1974

"Poelker Takes Reins at Center Groundbreaking" St. Louis Globe-Democrat April 4, 1974

"A Town Honks Its Horn With a Fantastic Goose" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* April 4, 1974

"Three Historic Sites in Area Approved" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* April 4, 1974

"Two Agencies Considering Grand Canyon Power Dam" St. Louis Post-Dispatch April 4, 1974

"Time of Essence in County Bicentennial Plan" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* April 5, 1974 "Couple Fined \$700 on Poaching Charges" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* April 6, 1974

"Van Buren Couple Fined for Poaching" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* April 6, 1974

"2 Area Sites Nominated for Historic Register" St. Louis Post-Dispatch April 7, 1974

"Back-Packing in Grand Teton National Park" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* April 7, 1974

"Golden Gate Bridge Holds First Place" *Columbus Dispatch*, Columbus, Ohio April 7, 1974

"When the Delta Queen Arrives" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* April 7, 1974

"Yellowstone Park Reopening Changed" St. Louis Post-Dispatch April 7, 1974

"Youth Conservation Corps Plans 13 Camps in State" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* April 7, 1974

"Zion Canyon National Park" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* April 7, 1974

"Easter Egg Hunt Under the Arch" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* April 9, 1974

"Interior Department's America the Beautiful" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* April 9, 1974

"County Sites Considered by Historic Group" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* April 10, 1974 "New Leagues, Player's Jumping Began in 19th Century" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* April 14, 1974

"Thomas Benton Is 85, Plans to Keep Working" St. Louis Post-Dispatch April 15, 1974

"Accord Near on Midtown, Downtown Office Sites" St. Louis Post-Dispatch April 16, 1974

"Wainwright, Midtown Sites Both OK'd" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* April 16, 1974

"Work as Usual" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* April 16, 1974

"New Name, Location for Tourism Group" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* April 17, 1974

"Beauty Treatment for Miss Liberty" St. Louis Post-Dispatch April 18, 1974

"Thomas Hart Benton Works on Mural" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis April 18, 1974

"Arch to Get Strong Strobe Light" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis April 19, 1974

"Brighter Beacon" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* April 19, 1974

"Eads Bridge Gets Stamp Drive" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* April 19, 1974

"Press Conference on Top of the Arch" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* April 19, 1974 "Protesters Quit Statue of Liberty" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* April 20, 1974

"TV Film Shot Here to Become Fall Series" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* April 20, 1974

"Architecture Collage" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* April 21, 1974

"St. Louis Levee, Railway Switch, Gateway Nearly Open" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* April 21, 1974

"St. Louis's Old Cathedral" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* April 21, 1974

"A Walk through Time" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* April 21, 1974

"Webster Groves Goes Hollywood" St. Louis Globe-Democrat April 21, 1974

"Arch to Get Historic Papers" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis April 23, 1974

"Lewis and Clark Trail May Be Named Historic" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis April 23, 1974

"11 to Compose for Bicentennial" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* April 24, 1974

"Price Calls for Lewis-Clark Historic Trail" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* April 24, 1974

"Eagleton to Dedicate 'Freedom Shrine' Sunday" *St. Louis American* April 25, 1974 "How to Defend Against Rapists" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* April 25, 1974

"More than Economics" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* April 25, 1974

"Pioneer Women Honored in Bicentennial" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis April 25, 1974

"24 Summer Festivals Here" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* April 26, 1974

"Morton: Big Oil Companies 'Need Profits'" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis April 26, 1974

"Roos Names Panel to Help Plan Nation's Birthday Celebration" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* April 26, 1974

"Bi-State in the Black for Current Fiscal Year" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* April 27, 1974

"A to Z' Campaign Promotes St. Louis" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* April 28, 1974

"City Visitors Center Elects New President" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* April 28, 1974

"Cultural 'Mayor Initiatives' for the Bicentennial" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* April 28, 1974

"Jefferson, Heart and Head" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* April 28, 1974

"The Deathless Dancer" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* April 28, 1974 "Freedom Shrine Ceremony at Arch" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* April 28, 1974

"Monuments That Elevates the Mind" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* April 28, 1974

"U.S. Parks Guide Book" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* April 28, 1974

"Arch Nears 5-Million Mark" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* April 29, 1974

"GSA Setting up Giant Network for Snooping" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* April 29, 1974

"Senate Urges Energy Supplies for Tourism" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* April 30, 1974

#### Folder 3 May 1974

"Public Hearing on Lewis and Clark Trail" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* May 1, 1974

"You're in Luck If Uncle Sam Wants You" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis May 1, 1974

"Becky Thatcher Closed, but Goldenrod Still Open" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* May 3, 1974

"Gateway Arch Train Schedule through September 2" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* May 3, 1974

"Goldenrod, Becky Repossessed by Bank" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis May 3, 1974 "Historic Area Recalls French Role in Illinois" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis May 3, 1974

"Krause Introduces Bill for New Regional Council" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis May 3, 1974

"Tourism Commission Information Line" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* May 3, 1974

"U.S. District Judge Fred Nichol (Wounded Knee)" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis May 3, 1974

"Missouri up to the Minute Travel Information" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* May 4, 1974

"Arts Festival at Kiener Plaza" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* May 5, 1974

"Colorado's Estes Park" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* May 5, 1974

"Flextime' Plan Boosts Morale" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* May 5, 1974

"Hollywood Won't Remake Yosemite" *Examiner & Chronicle*, San Francisco, California May 5, 1974

"Moving Railroads a Problem" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis May 5, 1974

"Observance of Truman's Birthday Here" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* May 5, 1974

"Popular Pikes Peak Colorado Attraction" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* May 5, 1974 "Five Millionth Visitor Gets Prizes" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis May 6, 1974

"Flood of Gifts Awaits 5 Millionth Arch Rider" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* May 6, 1974

"New Arch Light Donated by DAR Is Dedicated" St. Louis Globe-Democrat May 6, 1974

"WGNU Applauds" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* May 6, 1974

"Downtown Festival" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* May 7, 1974

"Noontime Festival" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* May 7, 1974

"Red, White, Blue Flowers at Arch" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* May 7, 1974

"St. Louis to Become Bicentennial City" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* May 7, 1974

"9-Year Old Is 5 Millionth Arch Visitor" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* May 8, 1974

"5,000,000th Rider at Arch Is Girl 9" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* May 8, 1974

"Festive Spirit at Ambassador's Ball" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* May 8, 1974

"Lucky Visitor" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis May 8, 1974 "New Chief Named for Coast Guard Here" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* May 8, 1974

"Symphony Endowment Fund at Nearly \$ 6 Million" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* May 8, 1974

"Admiral No Longer Steamboat" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis May 10, 1974

"Admiral Promoted to New Rank" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* May 10, 1974

"Gateway Council Forum Endorses Energy Program" St. Louis Globe-Democrat May 10, 1974

"The Wall That Saved St. Louis" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* May 11, 1974

"Area Rail Woes ... a Long Road Back" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* May 13, 1974

"Final Riverfront Park Plan on Way" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis May 13, 1974

"Hartman's Acting Know-How Carried 'Tanner' TV Film" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* May 13, 1974

"Rolling Start" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* May 13, 1974

"Labor Trouble" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* May 14, 1974

"Gateway Council Gets Railroad Plans" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* May 15, 1974 "No Flat Feet Here..." *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* May 16, 1974

"Wainwright Designing Under Way" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* May 16, 1974

"One Riverfront" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* May 17, 1974

"The Admiral Loses Its Steam" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* May 18, 1974

"Admiral to Be Launched Wednesday" St. Louis Globe-Democrat May 18, 1974

"Julie Eisenhower to Visit Here" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* May 18, 1974

"Mrs. Homer E. Sayad" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* May 20, 1974

"Julie Cancels St. Louis Visit" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* May 21, 1974

"Floodwall Is Dedicated, River Rises to Occasion" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* May 22, 1974

"Swollen River" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis May 22, 1974

"Arts Council Names Director" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* May 23, 1974

"Bank Told Becky Thatcher Needs Riverfront Permit" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* May 23, 1974 "Downtown-Park Shuttle Bus" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* May 23, 1974

"Expected River Crest Brings Flood of Relief to Worried Area Officials" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* May 23, 1974

"Federal Fund Cut Back May Delay Convention Center Plaza Plans" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* May 23, 1974

"Panel Delays Buying Land for Center" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* May 23, 1974

"Rising River Dampens Admiral's Rechristening" St. Louis Globe-Democrat May 23, 1974

"Roos Cites 4 Keys to Area Progress" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* May 23, 1974

"Roos Gives Top Priority to Four Needs of Area" St. Louis Post-Dispatch May 23, 1974

"Tourist Shuttle Bus Service Starts June 10" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* May 23, 1974

"Walking the Plank" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* May 23, 1974

"New River Restaurant Gets City Berth Lease" St. Louis Post-Dispatch May 25, 1974

"The Tattered Skeleton" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* May 25, 1974

"Becky Thatcher to Be Auctioned June 7" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* May 26, 1974 "Bicentennial Gold Rush" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* May 26, 1974

"5th Graders Revel in Everglades" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* May 27, 1974

"Arts Festival Planned Here for Bicentennial" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* May 27, 1974

"They All Laughed at Eads, but When He Built His Bridge" St. Louis Globe-Democrat May 27, 1974

"Polkas and Bratwurst Spell Forest Park Fun" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* May 27, 1974

"Becky Thatcher to Be Sold at Auction" *Metro East Journal* May 28,1974

"Bicentennial Commission to Prepare County Program" South County Journal, St. Louis May 29, 1974

"Named Chairman of Camelot Group" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* May 29, 1974

"Mrs. Homer Sayad Program Director for St. Louis Spirit ' 76" *St. Louis Argus* May 30, 1974

"Winners Chosen for Bicentennial Coins" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis May 30, 1974

"J.A. Baer II Named by United Fund" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* May 31, 1974

"Parker Quits Bicentennial Group Post" May 31, 1974 "Party With A BHAM" St. Louis Post-Dispatch May 31, 1974 "Siler Sworn in as Coast Guard Commandant Post" St. Louis Post-Dispatch May 31, 1974 Folder 4 June 1974 "Arch Museum Pact May Be Let Soon" St. Louis Globe-Democrat June 1. 1974 "Showboat Hosting 10th Ragtime Festival in July" St. Louis Globe-Democrat June 1, 1974 "St. Louis, a Good Place to Live!" St. Louis Globe-Democrat June 1. 1974 "Arch Museum Work Shows Good Progress" South Side Journal, St. Louis June 4, 1974 "City Must Beat Suburbs at Own Game, May Says" St. Louis Globe-Democrat June 4, 1974 "Contract Awarded for Completion of Arch Museum" June 4, 1974 "David Hartman" St. Louis Post-Dispatch June 4, 1974 "David R. Calhoun" St. Louis Globe-Democrat June 4, 1974 "Eads Bridge Reaches 100th Year" Metro East Journal, St, Louis June 4. 1974

"First on the Second Hundred?" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* June 4, 1974

"Morton D. May Predicts Return to City Living" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* June 4, 1974

"Bill Sherer and Phillip Hart" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* June 5, 1974

"Cheyenne Tribe Claims Victory in Peabody Coal Strip-Mine Fight" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* June 5, 1974

"A Different Story" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* June 5, 1974

"House Votes for Fees for Park Camping" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* June 5, 1974

"Bicentennial Post Goes to Griesedieck" St. Louis Post-Dispatch June 6, 1974

"A Bus Load of Kids Learns About the ABZs [sic] of St. Louis" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* June 6, 1974

"Fair St. Louis June 14, 15, 16" *St. Louis American* June 6, 1974

"Train Bell, Tennis Racket... Camelot" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* June 6, 1974

"25 Years as a Priest" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* June 7, 1974

"Bank Keeps Riverboat" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis June 7, 1974 "Saint Louis Symphony" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* June 7, 1974

"Goldenrod Showboat Firm Sues Banker for Repossession Action" St. Louis Globe-Democrat June 8, 1974

"Griesedieck Gets Bicentennial Commission Post" St. Louis Globe-Democrat June 8, 1974

"Monsanto Suit Contests Sale of Becky Thatcher" St. Louis Globe-Democrat June 8, 1974

"Riverfront Cited as Evidence of City's Progress" St. Louis Globe-Democrat June 8, 1974

"Arch Concert" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis June 9, 1974

"Rendezvous at Fort Draws 21,000" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis June 10, 1974

"Shortages Give Warning" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis June 10, 1974

"Champ Mayor Now a Barrel-Tossing Champ" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* June 12, 1974

"Rail Mess Means Problems" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* June 12, 1974

"Summer Shuttle" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* June 12, 1974

"Army Blues Under Arch" *St. Louis American* June 13, 1974 "Black Contractors Want 'Piece of the Pie' in Gateway Arch Jobs" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis June 13, 1974

"Campsite Reservations Made Easy in U.S." *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis June 13, 1974

"A Quiet Site for 2, Please" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* June 13, 1974

"Army Jazz Ensemble to Perform at Arch" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis June 14, 1974

"Free Concert by Army Blues" St. Louis Globe-Democrat June 15, 1974

"This Week's Events" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* June 15, 1974

"People, Not Rain at Arch Concert" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* June 17, 1974

"National Forest Fees to Resume Saturday" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* June 18, 1974

"POW-MIA Ceremonies Sunday to Pay Tribute to Missing Men" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis June 19, 1974

"Eads Bridge Gala Planned" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis June 20, 1974

"More Women Patrol Officers Recommended" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* June 20, 1974

"Bob Goddard Local Limelight" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* June 21, 1974 "Fees Required at Federal Campsites" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* June 21, 1974

"Symphony to Give Free Concerts" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* June 22, 1974

"Big Springs Region Scenery, Water Fun" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* June 23, 1974

"Competing With the Suburbs" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* June 23, 1974

"Gateway's Expansion" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* June 23, 1974

"Nominates 9 Sites for National List" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* June 23, 1974

"Symphony Outdoors" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* June 23, 1974

"Actor David Hartman" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* June 24, 1974

"New Park Named for Its Lakes" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* June 24, 1974

"State Tourism Chairman Elected" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* June 24, 1974

"Elected Head of Missouri Tourism Board" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* June 25, 1974

"Conservation Work in the City" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* June 25, 1974 "Downtown Youth Campers at Arch, Old Courthouse" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* June 25, 1974

"100 Years Ago" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* June 26, 1974

"Does Evil Fear Evil?" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* June 26, 1974

"July 4 Ceremonies to Celebrate 100th Anniversary of Eads Bridge" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* June 26, 1974

"Special Cancellation of Eads Bridge Stamp" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* June 26, 1974

"Would Develop Forgotten Riverfront Area" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* June 26, 1974

"A to Z Commercial" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* June 27, 1974

"Centennial View" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* June 27, 1974

"The Greening of a Riverfront Eyesore" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* June 27, 1974

"Ichord Urges Jackson Fork Dam" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* June 27, 1974

"Motorized Roundups Proposed" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* June 27, 1974

"A New Bicentennial Medal" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis June 27, 1974 "Riverfront High Rise" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* June 27, 1974

"Aquacenter on Arch Grounds Ruled Out by Park Service" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* June 28, 1974

"Eads and His Monument- Sunken and Standing" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* June 28, 1974

"David Hartman to Narrate Copland Work" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* June 29, 1974

"Eads Bridge Salute to Top 4th of July Here" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* June 29, 1974

"Make Visitors Center First Stop in National Parks" St. Louis Globe-Democrat June 29, 1974

"This Week's Events" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* June 29, 1974

"Eads Medal to Be Issued" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* June 30, 1974

"Roos's Assistant Is Named Bi-State Director" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* June 30, 1974

"Skyway Plan Elevates Pedestrians to Top Priority" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* June 30, 1974

Folder 5 July 1974

"County Official Named to Head Bi-State Agency" St. Louis Globe-Democrat July 2, 1974 "4th, A List of Holiday Events" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* July 3, 1974

"Circus at Scott, Eads Gala on Holiday Tap" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis July 3, 1974

"Dying Bird" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis July 3, 1974

"Spanish Pavilion Announcement Due" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis July 3, 1974

"Spanish Pavilion Plan Apparently on Again" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* July 3, 1974

"100 Years Ago -Saturday, July 4, 1874" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* July 4, 1974

"Celebrate a Safe 4th at Eads Bridge Celebration" *St. Louis Argus* July 4, 1974

"Eads: The Man and His Bridge" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* July 4, 1974

"Man Who Crossed Eads Opening Day to Do It Again" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* July 4, 1974

"St. Louis Symphony Orchestra" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* July 4, 1974

"A B-Volley Cannon Salute" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* July 5, 1974

"Eads Bridge Ceremonies" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* July 5, 1974 "A Mild (for St. Louis) Holiday Spurs Festivity" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* July 5, 1974

"A Modern Fourth of July Courtesy of A. Lincoln" St. Louis Globe-Democrat July 5, 1974

"The Pavilion Reborn" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* July 5, 1974

"Eads Ignored" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* July 7, 1974

"Reissuing of \$2 Bill 'Under Active Consideration'" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* July 9, 1974

"630 Feet Closer to the Sun" St. Louis Post-Dispatch July 12, 1974

"Keeping Liberty Bright" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* July 14, 1974

"Rock House Restoration Still in Arch Planning" St. Louis Post-Dispatch July 14, 1974

"Bicentennial Heads Named" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* July 15, 1974

"Coach Too Fast, One Victim Says" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* July 15, 1974

"Several Tourist Are Injured in Tumble from Stagecoach" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* July 15, 1974

"4 Area Residents in Serious Condition after Coach Accident" St. Louis Globe-Democrat July 16, 1974 "Admiral' Award" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* July 16, 1974

"Union Station Is Sold for \$2,500,000" St. Louis Post-Dispatch July 16, 1974

"Union Station Sold for \$2.5 Million" St. Louis Globe-Democrat July 16, 1974

"Inspection Tour" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* July 17, 1974

"County Named Bicentennial Community" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* July 18, 1974

"Hotel Construction to Start in August" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* July 18, 1974

"St. Louis Gets It Together" St. Louis Post-Dispatch July 19, 1974

"Ben's House to Be There in Spirit" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* July 20, 1974

"Eads Bridge: A Momentous Event in Engineering and Art" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* July 21, 1974

"Riverfront Development Hope Sparked by Civic Center Plan" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis July 21, 1974

"Price Urges Riverfront Speed–Up" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis July 22, 1974

"In These Times" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* July 24, 1974 "Repainting" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* July 24, 1974

"St. Louis Magnet Pulling Tourists" St. Louis Globe-Democrat July 24, 1974

"Well, Sidewalk Uncovered at Independence Hall" St. Louis Post-Dispatch July 24, 1974

"Congressman Mel Price's Weekly Report" *Cahokia - Dupo Herald* July 25, 1974

"Parceling Grand Canyon Disputed" St. Louis Globe-Democrat July 25, 1974

"Hardy Adventurers End 363 - Mile Canoeing Trip" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* July 26, 1974

"Spinning Wheel Demonstration at Jour de Fete" *Fair Play*, Ste. Genevieve, Missouri July 26, 1974

"Camelot Volunteers Enjoy 'Circus Midway Party"" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* July 27, 1974

"Liberty Bell Will Be Moving From Its Old Hang Out" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* July 27, 1974

"St. Louis Plans for Bicentennial" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* July 27, 1974

"Wainwright Sale Becomes Official August 19" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* July 27, 1974

"Display of Photos on Vanishing Prairie" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* July 28, 1974 "Liberty Bell to Be Moved" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* July 28, 1974

"VIP Summer Homes Closed" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* July 30, 1974

"Local Shutterbug, 18, Wins Medallion of Excellence" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* July 31, 1974

Folder 6

#### August 1974

"Raven to Head Botanical Society" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* August 1, 1974

"St. Louis Being Revitalized Through Its Buildings" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis August 7, 1974

"32 Million Acres Offered for Park" Sunshine Journal August 8, 1974

"St. Louis County Supervisor Lawrence K. Roos" St. Louis Globe-Democrat August 8, 1974

"Copters to Test for Air Pollution" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* August 10, 1974

"Before an Outdoor Symphony Concert Near the Arch" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* August 11, 1974

"The Bingham Drawings: A Must for St. Louis" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* August 11, 1974

"Arch to Have Its Name in Lights" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* August 12, 1974 "No Decision Made Yet on Departure of Admiral" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis August 12, 1974

"Criticizes Tourism Agency" St. Louis Post-Dispatch August 13, 1974

"U.S. Offices an Alternative Idea for Saving Old Post Office" St. Louis Post-Dispatch August 13, 1974

"Well Done" St. Louis Post-Dispatch August 13, 1974

"Bicentennial Group Gets \$4,500" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* August 14, 1974

"A GSA Backup" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* August 14, 1974

"Missouri Gets New Meramec Park" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis August 14, 1974

"River Running Offers Serenity, Excitement" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis August 14, 1974

"One If by Land, 2 If by Sea, 3 If by River" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* August 15, 1974

"5 Free Concerts at Kiener Plaza" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* August 16, 1974

"Conversion to Motel by January" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* August 16, 1974

"Mansion House's Partial Switch to Hotel Praised" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* August 16, 1974 "The Pennsylvania Navy" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* August 16, 1974

"New Government Offices Downtown" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* August 17, 1974

"Noontime Concert" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* August 17, 1974

"State Parks Buck Slowdown in Camping" St. Louis Globe-Democrat August 17, 1974

"The Revival of St. Louis" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* August 18, 1974

"State to Close Wainwright Deal" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* August 18, 1974

"Regional Course Called Vital If City Is to Thrive" St. Louis Globe-Democrat August 19, 1974

"Disney at Work" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis August 20, 1974

"House Approves Funds for Parks, Historic Sites" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* August 20, 1974

"Actors Are Playing Park Rangers" St. Louis Post-Dispatch August 21, 1974

"Admiral to Depart Late Next Month-New Orleans Berth Under Study" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* August 21, 1974

"The Arch and the Eye" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* August 21, 1974 "Viewer Surrounded by Arch in Disney Full Circle Shot" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* August 21, 1974

"2 Groups Cited for Recreation Gifts" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* August 22, 1974

"Efforts to Expand Area Parklands Win U.S. Awards" St. Louis Globe-Democrat August 22, 1974

"Limit on Downtown Truck Traffic Proposed Here" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* August 22, 1974

"White House Revisions Are Proposed" St. Louis Post-Dispatch August 22, 1974

"Ban Urged on Hunting Grizzly Bears" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* August 24, 1974

"The Spirit of St. Louis" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* August 24, 1974

"Budget Tranquilizes Convention Center" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* August 25, 1974

"Joseph F. Smith, Jr. Killed in Canyon Fall" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* August 25, 1974

"New Bi-State Head Says 'Area Is at Crossroads'" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* August 25, 1974

"Visit to U.S. Parks Dropped 2.4 Per Cent" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* August 25, 1974

"Laclede's Landing Purchase Conflict" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* August 27, 1974 "Revenue Bonds Proposed for Downtown Aquarium" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* August 27, 1974

"America Gears up for Its 'Buy-Centennial"" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* August 28, 1974

"Conservationist Wins in Alaska" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis August 28, 1974

"Aquacenter, Jail Expansion, Rinks, on City Bond Issue List" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* August 29, 1974

"Boone Home May Become Tourist Center" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* August 29, 1974

"Campsite Reservation System Scuttled" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis August 29, 1974

"Campsite Reservation System to Be Phased Out" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* August 29, 1974

"Park Service Cancels Contract after Criticism" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* August 29, 1974

"Arch Makes Sky the Limit for City" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* August 31, 1974

"Hooping it Up" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* August 31, 1974

## Folder 7 September 1974

"Air Force Band" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis September 1, 1974 "Bond Issue Would Aid Aquarium" St. Louis Post-Dispatch September 1, 1974

"Lulu of a Bicentennial Party Planned Here" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* September 2, 1974

"Pay Hikes for Federal Employees Delayed" St. Louis Globe-Democrat September 2, 1974

"Delay in Date of Convention Center Opening" St. Louis Post-Dispatch September 4, 1974

"Chairman: Mrs. Richard Hart" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* September 6, 1974

"Camelot Auction in October" St. Louis Post-Dispatch September 8, 1974

"Park Service Head to Leave at Year's End" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis September 12, 1974

"The National Park Service Is Ending Its Campground Reservation System" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* September 14, 1974

"Camelot Gala at Arch" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* September 15, 1974

"Easy Does It-The Eads Bridge...." *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* September 19, 1974

"Camelot -and Bidders-Will Gain" St. Louis Globe-Democrat September 19, 1974

"Convention Center Bidders Told to Hire Black Firms" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* September 19, 1974 "Vietnam to 'Sierra"" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* September 19, 1974

"Dispersal of Bingham Drawings 'A Scandal"" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* September 22, 1974

"Eads Bridge Featured on Heart Association Xmas Cards" St. Louis Argus September 22, 1974

"Fun Galore Downtown After Veiled Prophet Parade" St. Louis Globe-Democrat September 22, 1974

"Gettysburg Tower Wins Battle for Tourist Loot" St. Louis Globe-Democrat September 22, 1974

"Belleville Council Delays Action on Historic District" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* September 24, 1974

"The Call of the Wild Is Growing Fainter" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* September 24, 1974

"Civil War Jail Dedicated as Historic Site in Alton" St. Louis Post-Dispatch September 24, 1974

"Reports Terrorist Plan Violence in Bicentennial" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* September 24, 1974

"Bank Takes No Chances With Mysterious Tunnel" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* September 26, 1974

"Hammering Progress Home" St. Louis Globe-Democrat September 26, 1974

"Plan Offered to Remove Riverfront Tracks" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* September 26, 1974 "35,000 to Visit for Conventions in October" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* September 27, 1974

"Greatest Growth Period Downtown Has Ever Known" St. Louis Post-Dispatch September 27, 1974

"Injured Climber Awaits Rescue on Grand Teton" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* September 27, 1974

"Marvin Moose Will Emcee Puppet Show" St. Louis Globe-Democrat September 27, 1974

"Veiled Prophet Parade, Other Activity Downtown" St. Louis Post-Dispatch September 27, 1974

"Some Archlifts Will Be Closed" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* September 28, 1974

"1500 Singers Meeting Here" St. Louis Post-Dispatch September 29, 1974

"Arch Run Is October 5" St. Louis Post-Dispatch September 29, 1974

"Infamous Union Jail Wall in Alton to Be Historic Site" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* September 30, 1974

"Pennant Fever-It's Breaking Out All Over!" St. Louis Globe-Democrat September 30, 1974

## Folder 8 October 1974

"Guard Duty" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* October 2, 1974 "English-Born Bicentennial Aid" St. Louis Post-Dispatch October 3, 1974

"Fall Doings in Riverways Area" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* October 3, 1974

"Slave Tunnel" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* October 3, 1974

"Camelot Auction Offers Trips" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* October 4, 1974

"King Arthur Never Had a Better Camelot" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* October 4, 1974

"Park Service Prepares Tale of Westward Expansion" South Side Journal, St. Louis October 4, 1974

"Run to Arch-If You're Healthy" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* October 4, 1974

"Slain Policeman to Receive Honor" *Metro East Journal*, St. Louis October 4, 1974

"Arch Bound" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* October 6, 1974

"Study in Contrasts" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* October 7, 1974

Folder 9 November 1974

"Putting St. Louis in Stitches" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* November 16, 1974 "The Rape of Yosemite by Big Business" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* November 22, 1974

"Surge in Use of Parks" St. Louis Globe-Democrat November 28, 1974

#### Folder 10 December 1974

"Eads Bridge" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* December 1, 1974

"Santa to Appear at Gateway Arch" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* December 2, 1974

"Visiting Governors Entertained at Arch" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* December 2, 1974

"The West Began in St. Louis" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* December 3, 1974

"25 Years Ago" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* December 5, 1974

"National Parks Federal Times" December 11, 1974

"Steer, Buffalo, Stagecoach Readied for Museum at Arch" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* December 18, 1974

"Jefferson to Greet Museum Visitors" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* December 19, 1974

"A Tax-Supported Tax Shelter" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* December 21, 1974 "The Symphony Orchestra" December 1974

## Folder 11 January 1975

"100 Years Ago" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* January 7, 1975

"River Rubbish" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* January 10, 1975

"Appoints Head to Park Service" St. Louis Post-Dispatch January 12, 1975

"Hails Dr. King as Social Prophet" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* January 15, 1975

"Memorial Services Planned to Honor Dr. King's Birthday" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* January 15, 1975

"Birthday Memorial" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* January 16, 1975

"Model of Arch Given to President" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* January 16, 1975

"Quiet Memorials Mark Dr. King's Birthday" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* January 16, 1975

"Start Looking Now for Summer Time Jobs" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* January 16, 1975

"East Riverfront Rejected as Park Site" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* January 19, 1975

"2 Representatives for East Side Park" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* January 20, 1975 "Incomplete Gateway?" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* January 22, 1975

"Dr. King" *St. Louis Argus* January 23, 1975

"Before You Know it, They'll Try to Move the Arch to Yemen" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* January 25, 1975

"Roger C.B. Morton" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* January 27, 1975

"Arch Still 'Top Draw" South County Journal, St. Louis January 31, 1975

# Folder 12 February 1975

"Old Courthouse to Get New Exhibit" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* February 4, 1975

"Arch Funds Shifted to Washington Site" February 5, 1975

"New York Can Learn a Lot from St. Louis" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* February 5, 1975

"Officials Optimistic Despite Exclusion of Arch '76 Budget" St. Louis Globe-Democrat February 6, 1974

"Delayed Museum" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* February 9, 1975

"Spirit of '76 Board to Meet February 19" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* February 13, 1975 "Beauty and Where to Find It" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* February 14, 1975

"Closing the Doors on Parks" St. Louis Post-Dispatch February 16, 1975

"It's Back to Morning Lines for Campers in U.S. Parks" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* February 16, 1975

"Rounding Out" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* February 16, 1975

"Bleak Outlook for Improving East Skyline" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* February 20, 1975

"Visitors From Hungary" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* February 25, 1975

"Progress" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* February 28, 1975

## Folder 13 March 1975

"Whither the Becky Thatcher?" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* March 2, 1975

"Grace Bumbry, Felicia Weathers to Come Home for Bicentennial" *St. Louis American* March 6, 1975

"Area Bicentennial Project Praised" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* March 8, 1975

"U.S. to Test the Waters of Banning Skinny Dipping" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* March 8, 1975 "German Ready to Help Bicentennial" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* March 10, 1975

"Downtown at Night" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* March 12, 1975

"Seeking U.S. Funds for Arch Museum" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* March 13, 1975

"Bicentennial and the Arch" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* March 17, 1975

"Bicentennial Balm" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* March 17, 1975

"Funds Restored" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* March 18, 1975

"Gateway Site Superintendent Named" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* March 19, 1975

"New Superintendent" *St. Louis Post-Dispatch* March 19, 1975

"Arch a Challenge to New Superintendent" *St. Louis Globe-Democrat* March 22, 1975